Louisiana Children's Trust Fund
BOARD MEETING MINUTES
May 5, 2017
ATTENDANTS

Board Members/Proxys Present
Kären Hallstrom, Louisiana Bar Association

Ivy Starns, Department of Education

Marketa Gautreau-Walters, DCFS

Dr. Rhenda Hodnett, DCFS/Child Welfare

Dr. James Bueche, DPS&C Office of Juvenile Justice

Gloria Moultrie, University Community

Board Members – Phoned in via Conference Call

Dr. Julie Larrieu, Louisiana Psychological Association
Board Members Absent

Pastor Mark Foster, Religious Community

Cheri Gioe, LAEYC

Carnell Washington, NAACP

Guests
Cassie Dinecola, Dinecola Consulting
Dr. Dana Hunter, Children’s Cabinet

Bruce Parker, Governor’s Office

Staff   
Michele M. Rabalais, Executive Secretary

Welcome and Introductions 
Karen Hallstrom, Interim Board Chair, welcomed Board Members and introductions were made.  

Agenda and Minutes Approval
Marketa Garner-Walters made a motion to modify the January 25, 2017 minutes to show that Julie Larrieu was present and then to approve the modified January 25, 2017 minutes. Rhenda Hodnett seconded the motion.  All approved.  Motion carried.   
Rhenda Hodnett made a motion to move the discussion regarding Senate Bill 66 before discussion and approval of the Financial Reports.  James Bueche seconded the motion.  All approved.  Motion carried. Gloria Moultrie made a motion to accept the amended Agenda.  Ivy Starns seconded the motion.  
Legislative Committee

Senate Bill 66:  A copy of Senate Bill (SB) 66 was distributed to Board Members.  Originally the bill was proposed to extend the termination date of the Children’s Cabinet from August 1, 2018 to August 1, 2022.  The bill was amended in committee to provide for the transfer of the Children’s Trust Fund from the Department of Children and Family Services to the Children’s Cabinet within the Office of the Governor.  
Dr. Dana Hunter, Executive Director of the Children’s Cabinet explained SB 66.   Dr. Hunter explained that the final transition meeting was held a month prior to the Board Meeting with Secretary Walters and other Board Members concerning moving the Trust Fund.  Prior to this meeting Sherry Guarisco and Sandra Adams met with the Governor’s Office to discuss moving the Children’s Trust Fund to the Louisiana Department of Health.  Once this information was obtained by the Director it was brought forth to the Board and it was decided at that time that it was not the appropriate time or place to move CTF.  
Dr. Hunter reported to the Board that she had been in contact with the Kansas CTF Director that she spoke with earlier that had merged with the Children’s Cabinet in their state prior to her leaving LCTF.  

Dr. Hunter explained that discussions were held as to whether or not CTF should be moved to Prevent Child Abuse Louisiana, the Children’s Cabinet or become a standalone.  After much discussion it was decided that LCTF should follow Kansas’ model.  Dr. Hunter further stated that often times the Children’s Cabinet comes up with excellent initiatives but there is no funding available.  Moving CTF to the Children’s Cabinet would allow funding of some of these statewide initiatives after final approval by the CTF Board and final approval by the Children’s Cabinet.

Karen Hallstrom brought up the fact that CTF dollars are meant to be used for prevention and that some of the initiatives that have been brought up by the Children’s Cabinet are not always prevention oriented.  Dr. Hunter explained that one of the flexibilities of the CBCAP process is that initiatives do not always have to go through the application process, that this process is something Louisiana has chosen to follow.  CBCAP dollars can be allocated in any way that line up with prevention as long as state procurement guidelines are followed.  Discussion followed.
Karen Hallstrom reported that the Board seems to be left out of the loop regarding legislation and changes to the Trust Fund.  She stated that it appeared that the Board’s responsibilities would be changing the Board responsibilities from the way that things had been done as the decision makers to being more the “recommender” with the Children’s Cabinet being the main decision maker.  

Ms. Hallstrom reported concerns’ regarding the timing of the legislation as it happens in this state and the submission of the CBCAP grant that is due before the end of the legislative session.  Ms. Hallstrom asked if it would be possible to get an extension of the CBCAP grant application until the Board finds out if the legislation is passed causing CTF to move from DCFS to the Children’s Cabinet.  Dana Hunter stated that she had a conversation with Edi Winkle, the FRIENDS technical assistance coordinator for Louisiana, and Ms. Winkle told her to move forward with the application as normal and if the legislation is passed that all that would be needed is a letter of amendment to the feds stating that LCTF is no longer housed under DCFS but is now housed under the Governor’s Office.  
Bruce Parker of the Governor’s Office stated that there would be no dramatic change in the way that the Children’s Trust Fund will be done.  The only change at this time is that the Children’s Trust Fund will no longer be housed at DCFS and that there will be a new fiscal agent, The Children’s Cabinet.  If any changes are made they will be done slowly over the next few months.  In the long run the changes will be made to elevate and expand the work of the Trust Fund.  Discussion followed.  
Karen Hallstrom stated that she has been reviewing CTF invoices for the past year and in perusing the scores and recommendations for fiscal year 2018 she noticed that several grantees who have been grantees for a long period of time that are very vocal in the Legislature are not being funded this year.  Ms. Hallstrom is concerned that grantees that were not funded were because of the change in CTF legislation.  The letter to applicants should state that the Trust Fund Grant Review Committee this cycle has moved closer to awarding fewer, larger grants focused more on outcome based evaluations.  These decisions were in motion before the move to the Children’s Cabinet was even a possibility.  It was expressed that there should be more communication between CTF staff and the Board.  
Marketa Garner-Walters explained to new Board Members that the CTF Board members have term limits that have never been imposed until now.  Some of the seats such as the Secretary and Assistant Secretary for the Department sit on the Board by their appointment to the position.  Those positions are guaranteed to rotate.  The Board decided to start imposing term limits as there were Board Members that have been sitting on the Board for 20 years or more.  At this time the Board is going through a very important transition period.  How the Trust Fund is run and by whom is running the Trust Fund is in flux and is changing.  For years conversation has been held to do larger, more substantial grants which will affect grantees that have been receiving CTF funds for years.  The Board is moving towards fewer, larger grants that are more substantial that can really prove what prevents child abuse.  These things were already in motion before the move to the Governor’s Office was discussed and legislation introduced.  Discussion followed.
Ivy Starns stated that after reviewing grants for two years that she feels, along with other Board Members that it is more important to fund larger grants that show a greater impact in children and families lives.  Rhenda Hodnett stated that it’s better to spend the money and tying the funds to other efforts in order to leverage the money in a much better way.  There are so many efforts going on that need a prevention piece that could really impact the issues.  Dana Hunter stated that the feds want to see more outcomes and that evidence based programs and practices are being funded.  Discussion followed.

Discussion was also held regarding grant notification letters.  The letters should include a statement informing applicants that the application process this year was very competitive and that the Board has made a decision to fund fewer grants at higher amounts that are more outcome based.  Cassie Dinecola will compose and send letter(s) out to grant applicants.

Cassie Dinecola, Dinecola Consulting, stated that since the Executive Director is no longer with CTF that she is willing to take over some of the duties and help out with the Executive Director duties of CTF.  A new proposal and budget was submitted to the Board.  Additional duties will include writing of the CBCAP grant and Board Development etc.  Discussion followed.

Further discussion followed regarding SB66.  Amendments to the legislation were discussed.  The first amendment discussed was re-adding the DCFS Assistant Secretary back on to the Board of Directors.  The second amendment discussed was having a phase in year to implement the changes.  
Karen Hallstrom requested information regarding the process for reimbursement of grantees for work provided.  Will the process remain the same regarding payments to providers through the Children’s Cabinet vs. DCFS?  Will there be any delays in processing payments?  How will the department handle invoicing?  Will the administration of the funds be differently under the Governor’s Office?  Bruce Parker and Dr. Dana Hunter will speak with DOA about how invoices will be paid and will report this information back to the Board.  If SB66 is passed, budget authority will have to be transferred from DCFS to the Governor’s Office.  Discussion followed.  
CTF Board composition was discussed.  At the current time SB66 removes the DCFS Secretary and Assistant Secretary from the Board of Directors.  The DCFS Secretary appointment was removed due to the fact that the DCFS Secretary sits on the Children’s Cabinet Board.  Other changes to the Board composition include removing LAEYC and replacing that seat with another Early Childhood Education organization.  
An e-mail will be sent to the entire CTF Board regarding SB66 and a potential delay in the transition.  Dr. Dana Hunter will be the point person to handle any questions/recommendations from the Board.  All Board members will be given a chance to weigh in and give their opinions of the changes.
Financial Report
FY 17
Expenditure and Revenue Reports:  

Administrative and Direct Service Revenue/Expenditure Reports were distributed to Board Members.

Duplicate Birth Certificate Collections:   It was reported to the Board that as of March, 2017 that 154,963 duplicate birth certificates have been sold for a total of $619,852.  Board members were given a spreadsheet showing the number of duplicate birth certificates sold from 2012 to the present.  
Committee Reports:
Executive Committee Report: 
Update on CTF Board Vacancies:  Karen Hallstrom reported on Board Vacancies.  Recent additions to the Board include Dr. James Bueche, OJJ, Judge M’Elise Trahan, Louisiana Council of Juvenile and Family Court Judges, Carnell Washington, NAACP and Gloria Moultrie, University Community.  At this time replacements have not yet been named for the following seats:  Religious Community, LAEYC, Louisiana State Medical Society, NASW, Chamber of Commerce, and the National Business League.
A review of Board seats was completed and discussion followed as to what seats should be kept and if any sheets should be changed in the new legislation.  It was discussed that the following continued to be represented:  DCFS Assistant Secretary, OJJ Assistant Secretary, Louisiana State Medical Society, NASW, NAACP and a Parent Representative.  Since LAEYC is no longer in existence it was decided to see if a representative of Early Childhood Education could be appointed.  Discussion followed as to whether a representative of LANO could replace the Chamber of Commerce representative.  It was also discussed if it would be possible to add Prevent Child Abuse Louisiana to the CTF Board in place of the DCFS Secretary’s seat.  Discussion followed.  
CTF policies were also discussed.  It was decided that things that are in the CTF law that they should not be replicated in policy.
Status of the CTF Executive Director Position:  Due to possible impending changes to CTF the hiring of a new Executive Director has been put on hold for the time being.  Discussion occurred concerning having Cassie Dinecola serve and function as interim Executive Director/Consultant until the position can be filled.  Ms. Dinecola will submit a revised abstract and budget to cover the extra duties that she will be providing in the absence of an Executive Director to include but not be limited to completing the federal CBCA application and letter to applicants.  Discussion followed.
Rhenda Hodnett made a motion to have the Executive Committee review and approve changes to Ms. Dinecola’s contract.  Ivy Starns seconded the motion.  All approved.  Motion carried.
CBCAP Grant Application and Annual Report:  Cassie Dinecola will complete the Federal CBCAP application and the annual report.
Grant Review Committee Report:  Julie Larrieu presented the Grant Review Committee Report.  Dr. Larrieu stated that the Grant Review Committee that included herself, Dr. James Bueche and Cheri Gioe, followed the new Board mandate of funding fewer, larger grants.  
Grant Applications and Awards:

A list of grants received was distributed to Board Members.  It was reported that the Children’s Trust Fund received 87 grant applications totaling $2,255,620 and an additional 22 conference applications were received totaling $342,826.   The Trust Fund has approximately $869,227 available for funding.  
A copy of the Grant Review Committee’s recommendations was distributed to Board Members.  The Committee recommended funding for forty-two (42) programs totaling $789,227 and six (6) conferences/trainings totaling $79,734 for a total of $868,961. Discussion followed.
Rhenda Hodnett moved for approval of the Grant Review Committee report as presented with the provision that the Board use any rollover funds that may become available to fund programs that the Board chooses to fund.  James Bueche seconded the motion.  All approved.  Motion carried.

Legislative Committee:  
Update on 2017 Legislative Bills:  Karen Hallstrom presented the Legislative Committee report.  A list of legislation dealing with children and families was distributed.   
Old Business
Technical Assistance Coordinator/Social Media Campaign – Dinecola Consulting:
Cassie Dinecola presented the Public Relations/Social Media report.  Ms. Dinecola has continued working on the Look Before You Lock campaign and has been attending/holding meeting groups with grantees regarding the evaluation process.
In addition Ms. Dinecola reported that she has been working with CTF staff to help with event planning, the Day at the Capitol as well as working on a new program evaluation effort with LCTF grantees.  Ms. Dinecola has also been involved with LSU OSSRD (Office of Social Service Research and Development).  LSU – OSSRD has contracted with LCTF to find ways to beef up program evaluations with CTF grantees.  
The Day at the Capitol was held April 12, 2017 from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.  Approximately 20 people attended the Day at the Capitol.  A copy of the video from the Day at the Capitol will be posted on the web-site.
NEXT MEETING:  
November 9, 2017 10 a.m. to 12 p.m.





Location:  
Capitol Press Room, 4th Floor 
